# **Descendants of William Carter Wren**

### Generation One

1. William Carter¹ Wren was born on 5 Jul 1782 (probably Fluvanna Co., VA) (Vince Howard, "Wren data and his FTM website," e-mail message from rvincehow@aol.com (unknown address) to Genforum et. al, Wren Bible. Hereinafter cited as "Wren Data."). He married Mary Huckstep, daughter of Charles Huckstep (RS) and Mazie Ann White, on 27 Jan 1806 Albemarle Co., VA (John Vogt and T. William Wethley Jr., *Albemarle County Marriages 1780-1853* (Athens, GA: Iberian Pub. Co., 1991), Vol 1, p 355. Said married to William C. Wren 27 Jan 1806 with bond by Charles Huckstep, minister was John B. McGruder. Hereinafter cited as *Albemarle Co. Marriages*.). He died on 17 Aug 1830 Albemarle Co., VA, at age 48 (said he died at his residence 8 mi from Charlottesville of hydrophobia) (Mary Catherine Murphy, "Abstracts of Obituaries in Charlottesville Newspapers 1827-1859," *The Magazine of Albemarle County History* vol 19, p 57 (1960-61). Hereinafter cited as "Obits Charlottesville Newspapers."). His estate was probated in Oct 1837 Albemarle Co., VA (said the following children were named as minors: John, William, Henry, and Mary) (Mary Caroline Murphy, *Guardians' Bonds of Albemarle County, Virginia, 1783-1852* (Charlottesville, VA: n.pub., 1968), p 315.).

He began military service in 1812 said W. C. Wren, 7th reg't (Grays) VA Militia (Howard, "Wren Data," e-mail to Genforum et. al.).

Mary Huckstep was born on 10 May 1789 Albemarle Co., VA (Anne Lieberman, "Wren data," e-mail message from annelieberman@yahoo.com (ancestry.com) to Wren Ancestry Forum. Hereinafter cited as "Wren Data."). She married George Coiner on 17 May 1832 Albemarle Co., VA (said "Mrs." Mary Wren married to George Coiner 11 Jun 1832 with bond by James A. Wren, minister was Willis Huckstep, witnessed by Alexander H. Arthur. Mary gives her own written consent) (Vogt and Wethley Jr., *Albemarle Co. Marriages*, Vol 2, p 694.). She died on 9 Mar 1875 Botetourt Co., VA, at age 85 (location from Leiberman) (Howard, "Wren Data," e-mail to Genforum et. al, Wren Bible.). She also went by the name of Polly. She appeared on the census of 1830 p 282, Albemarle Co., VA (Polly Rin, h/h 112-211001 (age 30-39)). She appeared on the census of 1850 p 71, Botetourt Co., VA (Mary Coiner (apparent widow head of household), age 60 born VA, \$4603 real est).

The 10 known children of William Carter<sup>1</sup> Wren and Mary Huckstep were as follows:

9.

- 2. i. Joseph H.<sup>2</sup> Wren was born on 15 Mar 1807 (Howard, "Wren Data," e-mail to Genforum et. al, Wren Bible.). He died on 18 Mar 1891 at age 84 (said at age 84 years and 3 days) (Howard, "Wren Data," e-mail to Genforum et. al, Wren Bible.).
- 3. ii. Sarah Jane Wren was born on 21 May 1809 (Ibid.).
- 4. iii. Mary Adaline Wren was born on 21 Jul 1811 (Ibid.).
- 5. iv. James Alfred Wren, b. 18 Dec 1813 VA; m. Mary Fletcher Gillum.
  - 6. v. Sarah Jenett Wren was born on 8 Mar 1817 (Ibid., Wren Bible (although confused with brother in first list).).
  - vi. Charles Carter Wren was born on 27 Jun 1819 VA (locationfrom census data) (Howard, "Wren Data," e-mail to Genforum et. al, Wren Bible.). He married Virginia Foster Garrett on 13 Oct 1852 Botetourt Co., VA (Ibid., to genforum, 8 Oct 2001.). He married Sallie J. Grigsby on 2 Feb 1879 (Ibid.). He died on 26 Feb 1911 Union Church, Bedford Co., VA, at age 91 (Ibid.)

He appeared on the census of 1850 p 71, Botetourt Co., VA (Charles Wren (apparent son in h/h of Mary Coiner), age 30 born VA, farmer).

- + 8. vii. John C. Wren, b. 10 Nov 1821 VA; m. Sarah E. Henderson.
  - viii. William Overton Wren (Howard, "Wren Data," e-mail to Genforum et. al, Wren Bible.) (Mary Catharine Murphy, *Guardians' Bonds of Albemarle County, Virginia 1783-1852* (n.p.: n.pub., 1968). Hereinafter cited as *Guard. Bonds Albemarle Co.*) was born on 29 Feb 1824 (Howard, "Wren Data," e-mail to Genforum et. al, Wren Bible.). He died on 4 Nov 1882 at age 58 (said about 7 o'clock in the morning) (Howard, "Wren Data," e-mail to Genforum et. al, Wren Bible.).

He received a land grant on 1 Mar 1848 Lincoln Co., MS, certificate #23913 U.S. General Land Office said William O. Wren, of Lincoln Co., MS, received 80 ac of federal land.

- ix. Harvey W. Wren (Murphy, Guard. Bonds Albemarle Co.) was born on 25 Apr 1827 VA (location from census data) (Howard, "Wren Data," e-mail to Genforum et. al, Wren Bible.). He died on 21 Dec 1854 at age 27 (Ibid.).

   He appeared on the census of 1850 p 71, Botetourt Co., VA (Harvey W. Wren (apparent son in h/h of Mary Coiner), age 22 b VA, farmer).
- 11. x. Mary A. J. Wren (Murphy, *Guard. Bonds Albemarle Co.*) was born on 20 Aug 1829 Albemarle Co., VA (location from census data) (Howard, "Wren Data," e-mail to Genforum et. al, Wren Bible.). She married Robert Wren, son of Robert Wren and Elizabeth Sublett, on 9 Oct 1850 Botetourt Co., VA (Vogt, John and T.W. Kethley. 1987. Botetourt County Marriages. Iberian Pub Co. p 319). She married (--?--) Smith. She died on 1 Oct 1912 at age 83 (said Mary A. J. Smith at age 83 years)

As of Oct 1837, she was also known as Mary and is assumed to be the child Mary named as minor heir of father. She appeared on the census of 1850 (Census Botetourt Co., VA 1850 (p 71). Age 20 b VA).

Robert Wren was born on 31 Mar 1811 (Howard, "Wren Data," e-mail to Genforum et. al, Wren Bible.). He died on 1 Jan 1892 at age 80 (said at 5 o'clock at age 81 years, sick only 9 days) (Howard, "Wren Data," e-mail to Genforum et. al, Wren Bible.).

#### Generation Two

5. James Alfred<sup>2</sup> Wren (*William*<sup>1</sup>) (Ibid.) was born on 18 Dec 1813 VA (location from census data) (Howard, "Wren Data," e-mail to Genforum et. al, Wren Bible (although confused with sister in first list).). He married Mary Fletcher Gillum, daughter of John Gillum and Elizabeth Smith, on 5 Jan 1836 Albemarle Co., VA (Norford, *Marriages of Albemarle Co. & Charlottesville*, VA. (n.p.: n.pub., 1956).). He was buried Fields Cem., Van Zandt Co., TX (said James A. Wren 19 Dec 1813 - 9 Oct 1896) (Letter/message from Lucy A. Barron (Vienna, VA) to John C. Barron; in possession of John C. Barron (820 Dobbins Road, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX 75110, 903/875-0307), 4 Mar 2002.).

He gave bond at the marriage of George Coiner and Mary Huckstep on 17 May 1832 Albemarle Co., VA (said "Mrs." Mary Wren married to George Coiner 11 Jun 1832 with bond by James A. Wren, minister was Willis Huckstep, witnessed by Alexander H. Arthur. Mary gives her own written consent) (Vogt and Wethley Jr., *Albemarle Co. Marriages*, Vol 2, p 694.). He appeared on the census of 1840 Lincoln Co., MO ((Watauga Twnshp, 212). James A. Wren 00012-1001 (age 20-29)). He lived in 1844 Lincoln Co., MO (Poll Book 1844, Lincoln Co., MO. James A. Wren, Waverly Twnshp). He appeared on the census of 1860 Waverly Township, p 533, Louisville, Lincoln Co., MO (Wm J Wren age 46 b VA, farmer, \$2860 real estate. This is a confusing listing and names of first two men thought transposed or copied incorrectly). He appeared on the census of 27 Aug 1870 p 200, Louisville, Lincoln Co., MO (James A. Wren age 54 b VA, farmer). A family tradition is that James Wren was hanged as a southern sympathizer in Missouri, but was cut down by his wife before he died when the bushwhacker gang left. Wren left for Texas the next day. This legend may be right. Index to deeds of Lincoln Co., MO, show Mary F. Wren selling 3 "barns" of tobacco in May 1874. Married women did not normally transact business. In Oct 1880 the sheriff sold the Wren's property. Wren's first appearence on the Kaufman Co. tax roll was in 1877 (Letters and communications from Joyce Morris Bills (Duncanville, TX) to John C. Barron; in possession of John C. Barron (820 Dobbins Road, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX 75110, 903/875-0307).). He appeared on the census of 1880 Prec 6, Kaufman Co., TX ((ed 42 p 16), James Wren, age 69 b VA, farming parents born VA). He executed a deed on 7 Jan 1882 Kaufman Co., TX (for 123 acres in the Peter Karber headright. E-mail message Elnora Cook-Wyrick to Kaufman Co. Rootsweb Message Board, 18 Dec 1999). He lived in Dec 1885 Van Zandt Co., TX (Cook and Pippen, "Index deed book 33, Van Zandt Co., TX (Cook and Pippen, "Index deed book 33, Van Zandt Co., TX (

Mary Fletcher Gillum was born on 2 Mar 1821 Albemarle Co., VA. She died on 6 Jan 1908 Prairieville, Kaufman Co., TX, at age 86 (Obituaries. Kaufman County Gen. Soc. 11(4). 1992. Says Mary Wren of Prairieville died Monday at 4 pm. Her remains were interred at Field's school house Tuesday. She was 84 years of age and had been a resident of Kaufman County for many years. She was the grandmother of J.O. Gohart and he attended the funeral Tuesday. Wills Point Chronicle — Jan 1908). She was buried Field's Cem., Van Zandt Co., TX (said Mary F. Wren 2 Mar 1821 -). She appeared on the census of 1860 Waverly Township, p 533, Lincoln Co., MO (Mary F. Wren (assumed wife in h/h of Wm. J. Wren), age 38 b VA). She appeared on the census of 27 Aug 1870 in the household of James Alfred Wren p 200, Louisville, Lincoln Co., MO, Mary F. Wren, age 49 born VA. She appeared on the census of 1880 Kaufman Co., TX ((ed 42 p 16), Mary Wren (wife in h/h of James Wren), age 57 b VA, parents born VA). She appeared on the census of 1900 Prec 7, ed 81 p 30, Prairieville, Kaufman Co., TX (Mary Wren (mo-in-law in h/h of Martin Gayhart), age 79, born Mar 1821, VA, widow, parents born VA). She Obituaries. Kaufman County Gen. Soc. 13(3):39. 1994. Mrs. Mary F. Wren, who departed this life at Prairieville, Texas, Jan. 6th 1908, at the ripe age of 87 years, was born in Charlottsville, Albemarle County Va., and was married at the age of 16 years to Jas. A. Wren. She moved to Pike county, Mo., in 1837, and removed from there to Prairieville, Texas, in 1876 where she lived until her death. She united with the Church of Christ before the Civil War, and remained a tru and faithful member until death. As a Christian, a companion and mother, there were none more loving and devoted than she, and may her live and example be a guiding star to those of her friends and relatives left to mourn her loss. A friend. Kaufman Sun, 17 Jan 1908 on 17 Jan 1908.

The nine known children of James Alfred<sup>2</sup> Wren and Mary Fletcher Gillum were as follows:

- i. Sarah Elizabeth Ann<sup>3</sup> Wren, b. 7 Sep 1838 Lincoln Co., MO; m. Jackson Morris; m. Charles Monaghan; m. D. Burris.
  - 13. ii. James W. Wren was born circa 1841 Lincoln Co., MO.

He appeared on the census of 1860 Waverly Township, p 533, Lincoln Co., MO (James W. Wren (apparent son in h/h of Wm. J. Wren), age 19 b MO, farmer. He may actually be the husband of daughter Lizzie Wren. He is listed ahead of Lizzie even though she is older. This census taker/copier was obviously confused about the family as he gave James A. Wren the name of Wm J. There is no other record of a son James in the family since the 1850 census listing has never been located).

- 14. iii. Charles A. Wren was born circa 1843 Lincoln Co., MO.
  - He appeared on the census of 1860 Waverly Township, p 533, Lincoln Co., MO (Charles A. Wren (apparent son in h/h of Wm. J. Wren), age 17 b MO, farmer).
- + 15. iv. Mary J. Wren, b. 30 Nov 1846 MO; m. Charles C. Mahoney; m. George Mitchell.
  - 16. v. Ardona O. Wren was born circa 1853 Lincoln Co., MO.

She appeared on the census of 1860 Waverly Township, p 533, Louisville, Lincoln Co., MO (Ardin D. Wren (apparent dau in h/h of Wm. J. Wren), age 7 born MO, school). She appeared on the census of 27 Aug 1870 in the household of James Alfred Wren p 200, Louisville, Lincoln Co., MO, Ardona Wren, age 15 born MO, att. school.

- + 17. vi. John Lafayette Wren, b. 19 Jul 1856 Lincoln Co., MO; m. Eliza E. Collins.
  - 18. vii. Leroy C. Wren was born circa 1859 MO (from census data; probably Lincoln Co). He died after Dec 1885 Van Zandt Co., TX (Cook and Pippen, "", shows him selling land in Dec 1885.).

He appeared on the census of 1860 Waverly Township, p 533, Louisville, Lincoln Co., MO (Levi C. Wren (apparent son in h/h of Wm. J. Wren), age 1 born MO). He appeared on the census of 27 Aug 1870 in the household of James Alfred Wren p 200, Louisville, Lincoln Co., MO, Leroy C. Wren, age 12 born MO, att. school. He appeared on the census of 1880 ed 42, sh 16, Prairieville, Kaufman Co., TX (Age 21 b MO).

- + 19. viii. Anna D. Wren, b. 3 Apr 1861 Lincoln Co., MO; m. Martin M. Gahart.
  - 20. ix. Lennie S. Wren was born circa 1867 Lincoln Co., MO. She married Andrew J. Worth on 13 Mar 1892 Kaufman Co., TX (Marriage Records. Kaufman Co. Gen Soc. 11(2):9. 1992).

She appeared on the census of 27 Aug 1870 in the household of James Alfred Wren p 200, Louisville, Lincoln Co., MO, Lennie S. Wren, age 4 born MO. She appeared on the census of 1880 ed 42, sh 16, Prairieville, Kaufman Co., TX (Age 13 b MO).

**8**. John C.<sup>2</sup> Wren (*William*<sup>1</sup>) (Murphy, *Guard. Bonds Albemarle Co.*) was born on 10 Nov 1821 VA (location from census data) (Howard, "Wren Data," e-mail to Genforum et. al, Wren Bible.). He married Sarah E. Henderson circa 1848 (Ancestry, online www.ancestry.com, One World Tree by Nancy D. Regan. Hereinafter cited as Ancestry.).

He appeared on the census of 18 Oct 1850 p 45 (stamped), Richland Twnshp, St. Francis Co., AR (John C. Wren, age 27 born VA, farmer). He appeared on the census of 1870 p 101 (stamped), Kaufman Co., TX (J. C. Wrenn, age 50 born VA, farmer). He appeared on the census of 1880 Prect 6, Dist 42, p 10, Kaufman Co., TX (John C. Wren 60 VA, farming, par born VA).

Sarah E. Henderson was born circa 1825 TN. She appeared on the census of 18 Oct 1850 in the household of John C. Wren p 45 (stamped), Richland Twnshp, St. Francis Co., AR, Sarah E. Wren, age 26 born TN. She appeared on the census of 1870 in the household of John C. Wren p 101 (stamped), Kaufman Co., TX, Sarah E. Wrenn, age 45 born TN. She appeared on the census of 1880 in the household of John C. Wren Prect 6, Dist 42, p 10, Kaufman Co., TX, Sallie Wren, wife, age 55 born AR.

The six known children of John C.<sup>2</sup> Wren and Sarah E. Henderson were as follows:

- i. Sidney<sup>3</sup> Wren was born in Mar 1850 AR.
  - He appeared on the census of 18 Oct 1850 in the household of John C. Wren p 45 (stamped), Richland Twnshp, St. Francis Co., AR, Sidney Wren, age 7/12 born AR.
- 22. ii. Albert Russell Wren was born circa 1855 AR.

He appeared on the census of 1870 in the household of John C. Wren p 101 (stamped), Kaufman Co., TX, Albert R. Wrenn, age 16 born AR.

- 23. iii. John C. Wren was born circa 1858 AR.
  - He appeared on the census of 1870 in the household of John C. Wren p 101 (stamped), Kaufman Co., TX, John C. Wrenn, age 12 born AR.
- 24. iv. Frances Viola Wren was born circa 1860 TX.

She appeared on the census of 1870 in the household of John C. Wren p 101 (stamped), Kaufman Co., TX, Fannie Wrenn, age 10 born TX.

25. v. Charles Wren was born circa 1862 TX.

He appeared on the census of 1870 in the household of John C. Wren p 101 (stamped), Kaufman Co., TX, Charles Wrenn, age 8 born TX. He appeared on the census of 1880 in the household of John C. Wren Prect 6, Dist 42, p 10, Kaufman Co., TX, Charles Wren, son, age 18 born TX.

26. vi. Sallie Wren was born circa 1866 TX.

She appeared on the census of 1870 in the household of John C. Wren p 101 (stamped), Kaufman Co., TX, Sallie Wrenn, age 6 born TX. She appeared on the census of 1880 in the household of John C. Wren Prect 6, Dist 42, p 10, Kaufman Co., TX, Sallie Wren, dau, age 14 born TX.

## Generation Three

12. Sarah Elizabeth Ann<sup>3</sup> Wren (*James*<sup>2</sup>, *William*<sup>1</sup>) was born on 7 Sep 1838 Lincoln Co., MO. She married Jackson Morris circa 1860 (no marriage record has been located). She married Charles Monaghan (although no marriage record has been found). She married D. Burris on 23 Dec 1885 Kaufman Co., TX (Mar Records. Kaufman Co. Gen Soc. 11(4). D. Burris - L.A. Morris). She died on 5 Dec 1921 at age 83. She was buried Oak Lawn Cem., Mabank, Kaufman Co., TX (Misquite Historical & Gen Soc. 33(1):28 1997. Said Lot #166, Lizzy Burris Sep. 7, 1838-Dec. 5, 1921, 1 unmarked grave, Mrs. W.H. Pickens, owner of lot)

She also went by the name of Lizzie. She appeared on the census of 1860 Waverly Township, p 533, Lincoln Co., MO (Sarah A. Wren (assumed dau in h/h of Wm. J. Wren), age 21 b MO). She appeared on the census of 8 Jul 1870 in the household of Isaac Roberson Liberty Twnshp, p 279, Jefferson City, Cole Co., MO (Household Members: Name Age

Isac Roberson 62 NC, farmer

Sarah Morris 32 MO

Price Morris 9 MO

Maggie Morris 2 MO). She appeared on the census of 27 Aug 1870 in the household of James Alfred Wren p 200, Louisville, Lincoln Co., MO, Sarah E. Morris, age 34 born MO. She appeared on the census of 1880 Prect 6, ed 42, p 16, Prairieville, Kaufman Co., TX (Elizabeth Morris, age 40 b MO, widow). She appeared on the census of 1900 Prect 2, ed 127 p 12, Van Zandt Co., TX (L.A. Burris (mother in h/h of Chas A. Monaghan), age 60, b Jan 1840 MO, widow, parents born VA). She appeared on the census of 1910 in the household of Charles Alfred Monaghan Mabank, Kaufman Co., TX, mother, Lizzie Burris, age 77, b MO, widow, parents b MO. She appeared on the census of 1920 in the household of Charles Alfred Monaghan Prec 2, ed 127, p 12, Kaufman Co., TX, Lizzie Burris 80 VA mother.

Jackson Morris was born MO (from census data of his children). Family tradition is that he was an attorney.

The two known children of Sarah Elizabeth Ann<sup>3</sup> Wren and Jackson Morris were as follows:

- + 27. i. Price Jackson<sup>4</sup> Morris, b. 14 May 1861; m. Mary Ellen Guiles.
- + 28. ii. Margaret Ann Morris, b. Mar 1868 Lincoln Co., MO; m. Lincoln Samuel Kenyon.

Charles Monaghan was born circa 1830 OH. He appeared on the census of 1870 p 200, Louisville, Lincoln Co., MO (Charles Managhan, age 40 born VA, farmer, shown with wife Barbara and 9 children all born OH except youngest who was 3/12).

The only known child of Sarah Elizabeth Ann³ Wren and Charles Monaghan was:

- + 29. i. Charles Alfred<sup>4</sup> Monaghan, b. 23 Nov 1873 MO; m. Texie Lee Rooks.
- D. Burris died before 1900.

There were no known children of Sarah Elizabeth Ann<sup>3</sup> Wren and D. Burris.

**15**. Mary J.<sup>3</sup> Wren (*James*<sup>2</sup>, *William*<sup>1</sup>) was born on 30 Nov 1846 MO (location from census data). She married Charles C. Mahoney on 8 Aug 1869 Lincoln Co., MO (LDS IGS Records for Missouri). She married George Mitchell on 25 Dec 1879 Kaufman Co., TX (Marion Day Mullins, *Marriage records Kaufman Co., Texas* (n.p.: n.pub., n.d.), p 58.). She was buried on 4 Dec 1888 Fields Cem., Van Zandt Co., TX (said Mollie J. Mitchell, 30 Nov 1846-4 Dec 1888) (Letter/message. Barron to Barron. 4 Mar 2002.).

She also went by the name of Molly. She appeared on the census of 1860 Waverly Township, p 533, Lincoln Co., MO (Mary J. Wren (apparent dau in h/h

of Wm. J. Wren), age 14 b MO). She appeared on the census of 27 Aug 1870 in the household of James Alfred Wren p 200, Louisville, Lincoln Co., MO, Mary J. Wren, age 24 born MO. She appeared on the census of 1880 (Kaufman Co., TX 1880 (ed 42 p 16). Age 29 b MO).

Charles C. Mahoney was born circa 1846 MO. He appeared on the census of 1870 (Lincoln Co., MO 1870 (Waverly Twnshp, p 200). Charles C. age 26 b MO. farmer. in h/h of James A. Wren).

There were no known children of Mary J.<sup>3</sup> Wren and Charles C. Mahoney.

George Mitchell was born circa 1850 GA. He appeared on the census of 1880 (Kaufman Co., TX 1880 (Prairieville, ed 42, sh 16). Age 30 b GA). The only known child of Mary J.<sup>3</sup> Wren and George Mitchell was:

30. i. Archie<sup>4</sup> Mitchell was born in Oct 1885 Kaufman Co., TX.

He appeared on the census of 1900 (Kaufman Co., TX 1900 (Prct 7, ed 81, p 30)).

17. John Lafayette<sup>3</sup> Wren (*James*<sup>2</sup>, *William*<sup>1</sup>) was born on 19 Jul 1856 Lincoln Co., MO. He married Eliza E. Collins circa 1898 Kaufman Co.?, TX. He died on 19 May 1929 Dallas Co., TX, at age 72 (said b 19 Jul 1856, d 19 May 1929 in Dallas, residence Mabank, retired merchant. Father James Wren, b MO; mo don't know. Buried Mabank, TX. Info from Mrs. Eliza Wren) (John L. Wren, Death Certificate #24747 (1929), Bureau of Vital Statistics, Texas Dept. of Health, Austin, TX. Hereinafter cited as Death Certificate.). He was buried Mabank Cem., Kaufman Co., TX (Barron, John C. Personal observation of headstone in Mabank Cemetery Kaufman Co., TX. Said July 19, 1855-May 19, 1929).

He appeared on the census of 1860 Waverly Township, p 533, Louisville, Lincoln Co., MO (John F. Wren (apparent son in h/h of Wm. J. Wren), age 5 born MO). He appeared on the census of 27 Aug 1870 in the household of James Alfred Wren p 200, Louisville, Lincoln Co., MO, John L. Wren, age 14 born MO, att. school. He appeared on the census of Apr 1910 Prect 6, p 253, Kaufman Co., TX (J. L. Wren, age 54 born MO, merchant, mar 12 yr, par born VA). He appeared on the census of 1920 ed 50, sh 2a, Mabank, Kaufman Co., TX (John L. Wren, age 64 b MO).

Eliza E. Collins was born on 7 Feb 1876 MS. She died on 6 Jul 1961 at age 85. She was buried Mabank Cem., Kaufman Co., TX (Barron, John C. 1984. Personal observation of Mabank Cemetery, Kaufman Co., TX. Said Feb. 7, 1876-July 6, 1961). She appeared on the census of Apr 1910 in the household of John Lafayette Wren Prect 6, p 253, Kaufman Co., TX, Eliza Wren, wife, age 30 born MS, 5 children 4 living. She appeared on the census of 1920 (Kaufman Co., TX 1920 (Mabank, ed 50, sh 2a). Eliza age 44 b MS). She appeared on the census of 4 Apr 1930 ed 7-99, sh 5B, University City, Dallas Co., TX (Eliza E. Wren, age 55 born MS, widow, age 20 at 1st mar, par born North Ireland, AL).

The five known children of John Lafayette<sup>3</sup> Wren and Eliza E. Collins were as follows:

- 31. i. J. L.<sup>4</sup> Wren was born in Nov 1898 Kaufman Co., TX.
  - He appeared on the census of 1900 (Kaufman Co., TX 1900 (Prairieville, ed 80, p 2)). He appeared on the census of Apr 1910 in the household of John Lafayette Wren Prect 6, p 253, Kaufman Co., TX, J. L. Wren, Jr., son, age 11 born TX.
- ii. Grady Collins Wren was born on 6 Aug 1900 Kaufman Co., TX. He died on 7 Feb 1917 at age 16. He was buried Mabank Cem., Kaufman Co., TX (John C. Barron, *Personal Surveys of Various Cemeteries of Navarro Co., TX* (Austin, TX: Unpublished Manuscript, 1978-1997). Hereinafter cited as Cem. Navarro Co.).

He appeared on the census of Apr 1910 in the household of John Lafayette Wren Prect 6, p 253, Kaufman Co., TX, Collins Wren, son, age 9 born TX.

- 33. iii. J. Webster Wren was born in 1906 Kaufman Co., TX. He died in 1928. He was buried Mabank Cem., Kaufman Co., TX (Ibid., Said 1906-1928.).
  - He appeared on the census of Apr 1910 in the household of John Lafayette Wren Prect 6, p 253, Kaufman Co., TX, Webster Wren, son age 3 born TX. He appeared on the census of 1920 (Kaufman Co., TX 1920 (Mabank, ed 50, sh 2a). Webster age 13 b TX).
- 34. iv. Mary Alice Wren was born circa 1909 Mabank, Kaufman Co., TX.
  - She appeared on the census of Apr 1910 in the household of John Lafayette Wren Prect 6, p 253, Kaufman Co., TX, Mary Alice Wren, daughter, age 10/12 born TX. She appeared on the census of 1920 (Kaufman Co., 1920 (Mabank, ed 50, sh 2a). Mary Alice age 11 b TX). She appeared on the census of 4 Apr 1930 in the household of Eliza E. Collins ed 7-99, sh 5B, University City, Dallas Co., TX, Mary Alice Wren, daughter, age 21 born TX.
- v. Oscar Myer Wren was born on 27 Jul 1910 Mabank, Kaufman Co., TX (location from census data) (Social Security Death Index, online www.ancestry.com, SS# 458-12-3644. Hereinafter cited as SS Death Index.). He died on 9 Nov 2001 Houston, Harris Co., TX, at age 91 (Oscar M. Wren) (SS Death Index, online www.ancestry.com, SS# 458-12-3644.). He appeared on the census of 1920 (Kaufman Co., 1920 (Mabank, ed 50, sh 2a). Oscar age 9 1/2 b TX). He appeared on the census of 4 Apr 1930 in the household of Eliza E. Collins ed 7-99, sh 5B, University City, Dallas Co., TX, Oscar Wren, son, age 19 born TX. He lived in 2000 Houston, TX (e-mail message from Lisa Wren Munson to John C. Barron, 27 Nov 2000, said she was the granddaughter of Oscar Myer Wren and that he is 90 years old and lives in Houston).
- **19**. Anna D.<sup>3</sup> Wren (*James*<sup>2</sup>, *William*<sup>1</sup>) was born on 3 Apr 1861 Lincoln Co., MO. She married Martin M. Gahart, son of Joseph Gahart and Jane (--?--), on 28 Nov 1876 Kaufman Co., TX (Mullins, *Marriage records Kaufman Co.*, p 58.). She died on 17 Jan 1926 Dallas Co., TX, at age 64 (Annie D. Gehart, Death Certificate #986 (1926), Bureau of Vital Statistics, Texas Dept. of Health, Austin, TX, said b 3 Apr 1861, d 17 Jan 1926 in Dallas. Father James Wren, b VA; mo Mary F. Gilliam, b VA. Buried Mabank, TX. Info from R.S. Gahart. Hereinafter cited as Death Cert.). She was buried Mabank Cem., Kaufman Co., TX (Barron, John C. Personal observation of headstone in Mabank Cemetery Kaufman Co., TX. Annie D. Gahart, Apr 3, 1861-Jan 17, 1926).

She appeared on the census of 27 Aug 1870 in the household of James Alfred Wren p 200, Louisville, Lincoln Co., MO, Anna S. Wren, age 10 born MO, att. school. She appeared on the census of 1880 Prec 6, Kaufman Co., TX ((p 42, p 15), Anna Gahart (wife in h/h of Martin Gahart), f 19 MO, parents born VA). She appeared on the census of 1900 Prec 7, ed 81 p 30, Prairieville, Kaufman Co., TX (Annie Gayhart (wife in h/h of Martin Gayhart), age 39, born Apr 1861, MO, mar 24 years, 3 children all living).

Martin M. Gahart was born on 8 Jun 1852 OH. He was buried on 3 Feb 1905 Fields Cem., Van Zandt Co., TX (said M. M. Cahart 8 Jun 1852- 3 Feb1905) (Letter/message, Barron to Barron, 4 Mar 2002.). He appeared on the census of 1870 Lewisville, Lincoln Co., MO ((p 203). Martin age 18 b OH). He appeared on the census of 1880 Prec 6, Kaufman Co., TX ((ed 42, p 15), Martin Gahart, m 27 OH, farm laborer, parents born PA & OH). He appeared on the census of 1900 Prec 7, ed 81 p 30, Prairieville, Kaufman Co., TX (Martin Gayhart, age 47 born Jun 1852, OH, farmer).

The three known children of Anna D.3 Wren and Martin M. Gahart all born Kaufman Co., TX, are as follows:

- 36. i. Fannie<sup>4</sup> Gahart was born circa 1879.
  - She appeared on the census of 1880 Prec 6, Kaufman Co., TX ((p 42, p 15), Fannie Gahart (dau in h/h of Martin Gahart), age 1, born TX).
- 37. ii. Johnnie O. Gahart was born in Jul 1894.
  - She appeared on the census of 1900 (Kaufman Co., TX 1900 (Prct 7, ed 81, p 30)).
- 38. iii. Roll A. Gahart was born in Aug 1897.

#### Generation Four

27. Price Jackson<sup>4</sup> Morris (*Sarah*<sup>3</sup> *Wren*, *James*<sup>2</sup>, *William*<sup>1</sup>) was born on 14 May 1861 (said grandfather P. J. Morris) (Barron, Ruby Jo Family data, *The Holy Bible*, Master Guiide Edition (Philadelphia: National Publishing Co., 1939); in possession of John C. Barron, Corsicana, TX. Hereinafter cited as Ruby Barron Bible.). He was born (probably in Lincoln Co. MO). He married Mary Ellen Guiles, daughter of Stephen Guiles and Martha E. Hendricks, on 6 Apr 1882 Ellis Co., TX (said Mar Book D Ellis Co., TX, p 513, Price Morris to M. E. Guyler [sic], O. McPherson, M.G) (DAR, *Ellis Co. DAR Records* (n.p.: n.pub., n.d.), vol 4. Hereinafter cited as *Ellis Co DAR Rec.*). He died on 18 Aug 1891 at age 30 (from tombstone). He was buried Lone Star Cem., Parker Co., TX (Lone Star Cemetery (Parker Co., TX) in Trails West 8(4):58. Said P.J. Morris, b 15 May 1861, d 18 Aug 1891. Buried beside sister Maggie A. Kenyon).

He appeared on the census of 8 Jul 1870 in the household of Isaac Roberson Liberty Twnshp, p 279, Jefferson City, Cole Co., MO (Household Members: Name Age

Isac Roberson 62 NC. farmer

Sarah Morris 32 MO

Price Morris 9 MO

Maggie Morris 2 MO). He appeared on the census of 27 Aug 1870 in the household of James Alfred Wren p 200, Louisville, Lincoln Co., MO, Price J. Morris, age 10 born MO, att. school. He appeared on the census of 1880 in the household of Sarah Elizabeth Ann Wren Prect 6, ed 42, p 16, Prairieville, Kaufman Co., TX, son Price Morris, age 19 born MO. He lived in 1887 Ellis Co., TX (was listed on the tax roll as owning 21 acres in the James Starret survey) (Texas State Archives, Microfilmed Texas Tax Rolls.) He lived in 1891 Parker Co., TX (was listed on tax roll as P.J. Morris with on property and 7 horses and 11 cattle) (Texas State Archives, Texas Tax Rolls.).

Mary Ellen Guiles was born on 11 Mar 1867 (said grandmother Mary Ellen Guiles born March 11, 1867) (Ruby Barron Bible.). The family was apparently living in Parker Co. when she was born. She married Wiley Jasper Nutting, son of David Washington Nutting and Sarah Jane Mitchell, on 29 Jul 1894 Ellis Co., TX (Ellis Co Gen Soc. 1987. Ellis County, Texas Marriage Records, 1887 - 1900. p 81. 2nd mar). She died on 30 Aug 1963 Tarrant Co., TX, at age 96

(Name: Mary Ellen Nutting Death date: 30 Aug 1963

Death place: Fort Worth, Tarrant, Texas

Gender: Female

Race or color (on document): White

Age at death: 96 years Estimated birth year: Birth date: 11 Mar 1867 Birth place: Missouri Marital status: Widowed

Spouse name: Father name: Guiles Father birth place:

Mother name: Martha Hendricks

Mother birth place: Occupation: Housewife

Residence: Fort Worth, Tarrant, Texas Cemetery name: Pleasant Valley Burial place: Midlothian, Texas Burial date: 01 Sep 1963 Additional relatives: X Film number: 2117292 Digital GS number: 4028353 Image number: 2062

Reference number: cn 53514

Collection: Texas Deaths, 1890-1976) (Texas Deaths, 1890-1976, online www.familysearch.org. Hereinafter cited as Texas Deaths, 1890-1976.). She was buried Pleasant Valley Cem., Cedar Hill, TX (Letters from Ruby Nutting Murray (Ovilla, TX) to John C. Barron; in possession of John C. Barron (820 Dobbins Road, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX 75110, 903/875-0307), 28 Feb 2002.). She also went by the name of Molly. She appeared on the census of 1880 Prec 6, ed 52, p 25, Ellis Co., TX (Mary E. Giles (step daughter in h/h of George Goodwin), age 13 b TX, parents born TX & IL). She lived in 1891 Ellis Co., TX (was listed on tax roll as Mrs. M. E. Morris owning 21 ac in Jas Starret survey) (Texas State Archives, Texas Tax Rolls.). She appeared on the census of 1900 Prec 6, ed 31, p 4, Midlothian, Ellis Co., TX (Mary E. Nutting (wife in h/h of W.J. Nutting), b Mar 1867 TX, married 5 years, 5 children all living). She appeared on the census of 1910 Prec 6, Ellis Co., TX ((ded 142, p 19). Mary E. Nutting age 41 b TX). She was said to be a Chruch of Christ minister. She appeared on the census of 1930 Prec 6, ed 143 p 14, Ellis Co., TX (Mollie Nutting (wife in h/h of Wiley J. Nutting), age 51 b TX, parents born MO). She appeared on the census of 1930 Prect 8, Ellis Co., TX (Molly Nutting, head of h/h, w f age 63, born TX, married, mar 1st at 15, par born MS & IL). She witnessed the delayed birth certificate of James Adolphus Kenyon on 28 Jan 1949 Tarrant Co., TX.

The three known children of Price Jackson<sup>4</sup> Morris and Mary Ellen Guiles were as follows:

- + 39. i. Nora Myrtle<sup>5</sup> Morris, b. 5 May 1885 TX; m. George King; m. James Joseph Hartin.
- + 40. ii. Elizabeth Morris, b. 14 Aug 1887 Ellis Co., TX; m. Robert R. Rape.
- + 41. iii. Albert Christopher Morris, b. 17 Jul 1889 Midlothian, Ellis Co., TX; m. Mary Bessie Pollock; div. Mary Bessie Pollock; m. Flossie Antone Purcell.

28. Margaret Ann<sup>4</sup> Morris (*Sarah*<sup>3</sup> *Wren*, *James*<sup>2</sup>, *William*<sup>1</sup>) was born in Mar 1868 Lincoln Co., MO. She married Lincoln Samuel Kenyon, son of Thomas E. Kenyon, on 6 Apr 1882 Ellis Co., TX (said Lincoln Kenyon to Maggie A. Morris, O. McPherson, M.G) (DAR, *Ellis Co DAR Rec*, vol 4.). She died on 12 Feb 1890 at age 21. She was buried Lone Star Cem., Parker Co., TX (Lone Star Cemetery. Trails West (Parker Co. Gen. Soc.). 8(4):58. Said Maggie A. Kenyon, b Mar 1868, d 12 Feb 1890).

She also went by the name of Maggie. She appeared on the census of 8 Jul 1870 in the household of Isaac Roberson Liberty Twnshp, p 279, Jefferson City, Cole Co., MO (Household Members: Name Age

Isac Roberson 62 NC, farmer

Sarah Morris 32 MO

Price Morris 9 MO

Maggie Morris 2 MO). She appeared on the census of 27 Aug 1870 in the household of James Alfred Wren p 200, Louisville, Lincoln Co., MO, Margaret A. Morris, age 2 born MO. She appeared on the census of 1880 in the household of Sarah Elizabeth Ann Wren Prect 6, ed 42, p 16, Prairieville, Kaufman Co., TX, daughter. Maggie Morris, age 11 b MO.

Lincoln Samuel Kenyon was born on 14 Jul 1863 MI (Shirley A. Hobbs Garcia, "Lincoln Kenyon Family Group Sheet", 3 Feb 1999 (Box 1232, Beeville, TX). Hereinafter cited as "Lincoln Kenyon FGS."). He married Ruth Ann Houchin on 11 Feb 1892 Parker Co., TX (Ibid.). He died on 4 Oct 1930 Wichita Falls, Wichita Co., TX, at age 67 (Ibid.). He appeared on the census of 1880 ed 34, p 34, Kaufman Co., TX (Age 17 b MI). He lived in 1891 Parker Co., TX (said L. S. Kenyon, 80 ac on T&P RR) (Texas State Archives, Texas Tax Rolls.). He appeared on the census of 1900 Prect 8, ed 151, p 6, Wise Co., TX.

The three known children of Margaret Ann<sup>4</sup> Morris and Lincoln Samuel Kenyon were as follows:

 Hattie Price<sup>5</sup> Kenyon was born on 30 Sep 1883 Midlothian, TX. She married Robert E. Clardy after 1900. She died on 23 Apr 1960 Dallas Co., TX, at age 76 (Name: Hattie Price Clardy

Death date: 23 Apr 1960

Death place: Dallas, Dallas, Texas

Gender: Female

Race or color (on document): white

Age at death: 76 years Estimated birth year: Birth date: 30 Sep 1883 Birth place: Midlothian, Texas Marital status: Divorced

Spouse name: Father name: Father birth place:

Mother name: Maggie Price

Mother birth place: Occupation: Housewife

Residence: Dallas, Dallas, Texas Cemetery name: Grove Hill Burial place: Dallas, Texas

Burial date: 26 Apr 1960) (Texas Deaths, 1890-1976, online www.familysearch.org.).

She appeared on the census of 1900 Prect 2, ed 127, p 15, Van Zandt Co., TX (Hattie Kenryon (niece in h/h of Chas. Monaghan) b Mar 1884 TX). She appeared on the census of 1920 in the household of Robert E. Clardy Prect 19, Dist 36,

Dallas, Dallas Co., TX (Household Members: Name Age Robert E Clardy 38 TX, motorman street car

Hattie P Clardy 36 TX, wife

Ruby T Clardy 7 TX, dau

Iman M Clardy 10 TX, dau

Alford D Clardy 96 TX, father).

Robert E. Clardy appeared on the census of 1920 Prect 19, Dist 36, Dallas, Dallas Co., TX (Household Members:

Name Age

44.

Robert E Clardy 38 TX, motorman street car

Hattie P Clardy 36 TX, wife

Ruby T Clardy 7 TX, dau

Iman M Clardy 10 TX, dau

Alford D Clardy 96 TX, father).

43. ii. Alice Lennie Kenyon was born in Mar 1887 Parker Co., TX. She married Edward D. Hobbs on 1 Dec 1901.

She appeared on the census of 1900 (Wise Co., TX 1900 (prct 8, ed 151, p 6)).

iii. James Adolphus Kenyon was born on 12 May 1888 Poolville, Parker Co., TX. He obtained a delayed birth certificate said 12 May 1888, Poolville, Parker Co., TX. Father - Lincoln Samuel Kenyon, born Michigan, age 27, farmer. Mother - Maggie Ann Morris, born Kaufman Co., TX, age 22, 2 children born to this mother on 28 Jan 1949 Tarrant Co., TX. He died in Jan 1972 at age 83 (Name: James Kenyon

SSN: 312-01-8174

Last Residence: 46989 Upland, Grant, Indiana, United States of America

Born: 12 May 1888 Died: Jan 1972

State (Year) SSN issued: Indiana (Before 1951 )) (SS Death Index, online www.ancestry.com.).

He appeared on the census of 1900 Prect 2, ed 127, p 12, Van Zandt Co., TX (Adolph Kenyon (nephew in h/h of Chas Monaghan), b May 1889 TX). He lived on 5 Jun 1917 Dallas Co., TX (Name: James Adolphus Kenyon

City: Dallas County: Dallas State: Texas

Birthplace: Poolville, Parker Co., Texas

Birth Date: 12 May 1888

Race: Caucasian (White)

Roll: 1953181 DraftBoard: 3 Age: 29

Occupation: nurse, Gate of Arkansas Hospital, Little Rock

Nearest Relative: single Height/Build: tall & medium

Color of Eyes/Hair: It blue, dark brown) (World War I Draft Registration Card, online www.ancestry.com. Hereinafter cited as WW I Draft Reg.).

**29**. Charles Alfred<sup>4</sup> Monaghan (*Sarah*<sup>3</sup> *Wren*, *James*<sup>2</sup>, *William*<sup>1</sup>) was born on 23 Nov 1873 MO. He married Texie Lee Rooks circa 1901 (Kaufman County Historical Commission, *A History of Kaufman Co.* (Terrell, TX: The Commission, 1978), p 141.). He died on 22 Jul 1945 Mabank, Kaufman Co., TX, at age 71 (Name: Charley Monaghen

71 (Name: Charley Monaghen Death date: 22 Jul 1945

Death place: Mabank, Kaurman, Texas

Gender: Male

Race or color (on document): White Age at death: 71 years 7 months 29 days

Estimated birth year: Birth date: 23 Nov 1873 Birth place: Mo. Marital status: Married Spouse name:

Father name: Monaghan
Father birth place: Mo.
Mother name: Wren
Mother birth place: Mo.
Occupation: Cabinet Worker
Residence: Mabank, Kaufman, Texas
Cemetery name: Mabank Cem.

Burial place: Texas Burial date: 23 Jul 1945 Informant: Roys Monaghan

Cause of Death: cerebral hemorrhage) (Texas Deaths, 1890-1976, online www.familysearch.org.). He was buried Mabank Cem., Kaufman Co., TX (Barron, John C. 1984. Personal observation of Mabank Cemetery, Kaufman Co., TX).

He appeared on the census of 1880 in the household of Sarah Elizabeth Ann Wren Prect 6, ed 42, p 16, Prairieville, Kaufman Co., TX, son, Charles Morris, age 6 born MO. He appeared on the census of 1900 Prec 2, Van Zandt Co., TX ((ed 127, p 12). Chas. A. b Nov 1873 MO, parents b MO). He appeared on the census of 1910 Mabank, Kaufman Co., TX ((ed 40, p 3), Charles Monaghan, age 35, b MO, married 9 years, agent medicine company). He lived on 12 Sep 1918 Mabank, Kaufman Co., TX (Name: Charles Alfred Monaghan

City: Mabank County: Kaufman State: Texas

Birth Date: 23 Nov 1873

Race: White Roll: 1983269 DraftBoard: 0 Age: 44

Occupation: merchant

Nearest Relative: Texie Lee Monaghan

47

Height/Build: medium, slender

Color of Eyes/Hair: grey, brown) (WW I Draft Reg., online www.ancestry.com.). He appeared on the census of 1920 Prec 2, ed 127, p 12, Kaufman Co., TX (Household Members: Name Age

Charles H Monaghan 46 MO merchant, listed in h/h Davie Bennett 70 LA servant).

Texie Lee Rooks was born circa 1882 TX. She died on 27 Dec 1967 Kaufman Co., TX (Texas Vital Records, online www.ancestry.com, Death Records. Hereinafter cited as Texas Vital Records.). She appeared on the census of 1910 in the household of Charles Alfred Monaghan Mabank, Kaufman Co., TX, wife, Tex Monaghan, age 28 b TX, married 9 years, 3 children all living. She appeared on the census of 1920 in the household of Charles Alfred Monaghan Prec 2, ed 127, p 12, Kaufman Co., TX, Texie L Monaghan 37 TX wife.

The three known children of Charles Alfred<sup>4</sup> Monaghan and Texie Lee Rooks were as follows:

 Joanne<sup>5</sup> Monaghan was born circa 1903 Kaufman Co., TX. She married T. P. Dowdy (Kaufman County Historical Commission, A History of Kaufman, p 141.).

She appeared on the census of 1910 in the household of Charles Alfred Monaghan Mabank, Kaufman Co., TX, daughter, Iona Monaghan, age 7 b TX. She appeared on the census of 1920 in the household of Charles Alfred Monaghan Prec 2, ed 127, p 12, Kaufman Co., TX, Joann Monaghan 17 TX dau.

+ 46. ii. Royce George Monaghan, b. 18 Dec 1904; m. Kathleen Shawver.

iii. Claude Monaghan was born in 1909 Kaufman Co., TX. She married Tracy Reynolds after 1920 (Kaufman County Historical Commission, *A History of Kaufman*.).

She appeared on the census of 1910 in the household of Charles Alfred Monaghan Mabank, Kaufman Co., TX, dau, Claude Monaghan, age 9/12 b TX. She appeared on the census of 1920 in the household of Charles Alfred Monaghan Prec 2, ed 127, p 12, Kaufman Co., TX, Claude Monaghan 11 6/12 TX dau.

Tracy Reynolds married John B. Taylor.

#### Generation Five

39. Nora Myrtle<sup>5</sup> Morris (*Price*<sup>4</sup>, *Sarah*<sup>3</sup> *Wren*, *James*<sup>2</sup>, *William*<sup>1</sup>) was born on 5 May 1885 TX. She married George King circa 1901 (Letter from Sandy Cook (Dallas, TX) to John C. Barron; in possession of John C. Barron (820 Dobbins Road, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX 75110, 903/875-0307), said first married George King that passed away Sept. 4, 1904.). She married James Joseph Hartin circa 1909 (Ibid., said after George [King] died Myrtle married James Hartin and they had Rubelle, Hazel, James (Jack), my mother Hallie, and Hubert (who only lived a few days).). She died on 2 Apr 1971 Grand Prarie, Dallas Co., TX, at age 85 (Name: Myrtle M. Hartin

Death date: 02 Apr 1971

Death place: Grand Prarie, Dallas, Texas

Gender: Female

Race or color (on document): Age at death: 85 years Estimated birth year: 1886 Birth date: 5-21-1885 Birth place: Texas Marital status: widowed Spouse name: Father name: Morris Father birth place:

Mother name: Mary Ellen Nutting

Mother birth place: Occupation: housewife Informant: Hazel Curtis (dau)

Cause of death: leukemia) (Texas Deaths, 1890-1976, online www.familysearch.org.). She was buried Pleasant Valley Cem., Cedar Hill, TX (Letters, Murray to Barron. 28 Feb 2002.).

She appeared on the census of 1900 (Ellis Co., TX 1900 (Midlothian dist, ed 31, p 4). Myrtle N. b May 1885 TX). She appeared on the census of 1910 in the household of James Joseph Hartin Prect 2, ed 156, sh 12B, Tarrant Co., TX, Myrtle Hartin, wife, age 25 born TX, married twice, 3 children, 2 living. She appeared on the census of 1920 in the household of James Joseph Hartin Prect 7, ed 66, sh 5A, Dallas, Dallas Co., TX, Myrtle Hartin, wife, age 32 born TX, married. She appeared on the census of 9 Apr 1930 in the household of James Joseph Hartin Prect 7, ed 57-76, sh 34B, Dallas Co., TX, Myrtle N. Hartin, wife, age 44 born TX, married, mar 1st at age 23.

George King died on 4 Sep 1904 (Letter, Cook to Barron.).

The only known child of Nora Myrtle<sup>5</sup> Morris and George King was:

Ferman<sup>6</sup> King (Ibid., said had one son Ferman King.) was born on 4 Sep 1904 (Name: Ferman P. King SSN: 456-64-8108

Last Residence: 75224 Dallas, Dallas, Texas, United States of America

Born: 4 Sep 1904

Last Benefit: 75224 Dallas, Dallas, Texas, United States of America

Died: 2 Mar 1997

State (Year) SSN issued: Texas (1956)) (SS Death Index, online www.ancestry.com.). He died on 2 Mar 1997 Dallas Co.,

TX, at age 92 (Name: Ferman King

Death Date: 2 Mar 1997 Death County: Dallas

Gender: Male) (Texas Death Index 1903-2000, online www.ancestry.com. Hereinafter cited as Texas Death Index 1903-

He appeared on the census of 1910 in the household of James Joseph Hartin Prect 2, ed 156, sh 12B, Tarrant Co., TX, Furman Hartin, son, age 5 born TX. He appeared on the census of 1920 in the household of James Joseph Hartin Prect 7, ed 66, sh 5A, Dallas, Dallas Co., TX, Ferman King, step-son, age 15 born TX.

James Joseph Hartin was born circa 1888 TX (from census data). He appeared on the census of 1910 Prect 2, ed 156, sh 12B, Tarrant Co., TX (Joe Hartin, head, age 22 born TX, farmer, married 1 year, par born TX). He appeared on the census of 1920 Prect 7, ed 66, sh 5A, Dallas, Dallas Co., TX (James J. Hartin, head, age 30 born TX, married, janitor city school). He appeared on the census of 9 Apr 1930 Prect 7, ed 57-76, sh 34B, Dallas, Dallas, Co., TX (Joe J. Hartin, head, age 42 born TX, custodian business college, married, mar 1st at age 21, par born AR).

The five known children of Nora Myrtle<sup>5</sup> Morris and James Joseph Hartin were as follows:

- Sadalia Rubelle<sup>6</sup> Hartin, b. 3 Sep 1909; m. Joseph William Summers. + 49.
- 50. Hazel Ellen Hartin, b. circa 1914 Dallas Co., TX; m. Forrest Gatlin; m. Wardell Curtis.
- Hubert Hartin was born circa 1910. He died before 2 Mar 2002 (said all of Aunt Myrtle Hartin's children are dead except 51 Hallie Prue and Jack) (Letters, Murray to Barron, 2 Mar 2002.).
- James Jasper Hartin, b. circa 1917; m. Mable O. Middleton. + 52. iv.
- Hallie Prue Hartin, b. circa 1923; m. Harold Von McMillen. 53.

40. Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Morris (*Price*<sup>4</sup>, *Sarah*<sup>3</sup> *Wren*, *James*<sup>2</sup>, *William*<sup>1</sup>) was born on 14 Aug 1887 Ellis Co., TX (SS Death Index, online www.ancestry.com.). She married Robert R. Rape, son of Peter Early Rape and Sarah E. Baggett, circa 1904 (from census data). She died on 25 Feb 1989 at age 101 (last residence Fort Worth, Tarrant Co., TX) (SS Death Index, online www.ancestry.com.). She was buried Green Oaks Cem., Fort Worth, TX (Letters, Murray to Barron, 28 Feb 2002.).

She also went by the name of Lizzie. She appeared on the census of 1900 (Ellis Co., TX 1900 (Midlothian dist, ed 31, p 4). Lizzie b Aug 1887 TX). She appeared on the census of 21 Jan 1920 in the household of Robert R. Rape Prect 6, ed 144, sh 14A, Ellis Co., TX, Lizzie Rape, wife, age 31 born TX. She appeared on the census of 30 Apr 1930 in the household of Robert R. Rape Prect 6, ed 70-34, sh 13B, Ellis Co., TX, Maggie E. Rape, wife, age 42 born TX. Robert R. Rape was born on 10 Oct 1884 Ellis Co., TX (Taylor, Brenda Raye. 1993. Proud Heritage II; Pioneer Families of Dallas Co. pp 211-215). He died in Apr 1969 at age 84 (last residence Fort Worth, Tarrant Co., TX) (SS Death Index, online www.ancestry.com.). He appeared on the census of 1900 (Dallas Co., TX 1900 (Prct 6, ed 142, p 22)). He appeared on the census of 21 Jan 1920 Prect 6, ed 144, sh 14A, Ellis Co., TX (Robt. R. Rape, head, age 35 born TX, farmer). He appeared on the census of 30 Apr 1930 Prect 6, ed 70-34, sh 13B, Ellis Co., TX (Robert R. Rape, age 47 born TX, farmer, married, mar 1st at age 21).

The three known children of Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Morris and Robert R. Rape all born Ellis Co., TX, were as follows:

 Hollis<sup>6</sup> Rape was born circa 1911 (Letters from Ruby Jo Barron (Corsicana, TX) to John C. Barron, 1978-1991; in possession of John C. Barron (820 Dobbins Road, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX 75110, 903/875-0307).).

He appeared on the census of 21 Jan 1920 in the household of Robert R. Rape Prect 6, ed 144, sh 14A, Ellis Co., TX, Hollis Rape, son, age 12 born TX. He appeared on the census of 30 Apr 1930 in the household of Robert R. Rape Prect 6, ed 70-34, sh 13B, Ellis Co., TX, Alonzo Rape, son, age 21 born TX, single.

+ 55. ii. Jewell Price Rape, b. circa 1914; m. Mary Cole.

56. iii. Bessie Veorah Rape was born circa 1920 (Ibid.).

She appeared on the census of 30 Apr 1930 in the household of Robert R. Rape Prect 6, ed 70-34, sh 13B, Ellis Co., TX, Veora B. Rape, dau, age 10 born TX. She lived on 2 Mar 2002 Arlington, TX (Letters, Murray to Barron, 2 Mar 2002.).

**41**. Albert Christopher<sup>5</sup> Morris (*Price*<sup>4</sup>, *Sarah*<sup>3</sup> *Wren*, *James*<sup>2</sup>, *William*<sup>1</sup>) was born on 17 Jul 1889 Midlothian, Ellis Co., TX (WW I Draft Reg., online www.ancestry.com, #157.). He married Mary Bessie Pollock, daughter of Daniel P. Pollock and Mary Virginia Anderson, on 23 Dec 1910 Midlothian, Ellis Co., TX (Ruby Barron Bible.). He and Mary Bessie Pollock were divorced on 5 Oct 1917 (said we separated May 17-1916 and my divorce was granted Oct 5-1917) (Ruby Barron Bible.). He married Flossie Antone Purcell, daughter of George Purcell and Lucinda Burns Pickett, circa 1924. He died on 12 Feb 1976 Dallas Co., TX, at age 86 (Name: Albert Christopher Morris

Death date: 12 Feb 1976 Death place: Dallas, Dallas, Texas

Gender: Male

Race or color (on document): Age at death: 86 years Estimated birth year: 1890

Birth date: Birth place:

Marital status: married

Spouse name:

Father name: Price Jackson Morris

Father birth place:

Mother name: Mary Ellen Guiles

Mother birth place: Occupation: Residence: Cemetery name: Burial place:

Burial date: 14 Feb 1976

Informant: Mrs. Ruth Darr (daughter)

Cause of Death: cardiac arrest) (Texas Deaths, 1890-1976, online www.familysearch.org.). He was buried Laurel Land Cem., Dallas, TX (Letters, Murray to Barron, 28 Feb 2002.).

He also went by the name of Jack. He appeared on the census of 1900 Midlothian Dist, ed 31, p 4, Ellis Co., TX (Albert Nutting (son in h/h of W.J. Nutting), b Jul 1889 TX). He appeared on the census of 1910 Prect 6, ed 142, p 19, Ellis Co., TX (Albert C. Morris (step son in h/h of Wiley J. Nutting), age 20 b TX, farmer, parents born MO and TX). He lived on 5 Jun 1917 Midlothian, Ellis Co., TX (said occupation farmer, dependents wife and 2 children, height tall, build medium, eyes gray, hair light blond) (WW I Draft Reg., online www.ancestry.com, #157.). He lived on 28 Jul 1920 Duke, Jackson Co., OK (Letter from Albert C. Morris (Duke, OK) to Bessie Morris, 28 Jul 1920; in possession of John C. Barron (820 Dobbins Road, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX 75110, 903/875-0307).). He appeared on the census of 1930 Prect 7, Dist 137, Arcadia Park, Dallas Co., TX (Albert C Morris 40 TX, mar 1st at 21, laborer honey store)

Mary Bessie Pollock was born on 23 Apr 1893 (Ruby Barron Bible.). She married Thomas Cummings Gallegly, son of George Cummins Gallegly and Mary Alta Shackelford, on 4 Feb 1918 Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (Navarro County Marriages: Book 22, page 608, said T.C. Galleghar - Bessie Morris, Navarro County Clerk's Office, Corsicana, TX. Hereinafter cited as Navarro Co Marriages.). She married Wallace Reagan Owens, son of Wallace Rudd Owens and Sally May Rogers, circa 1939 Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX. She died on 1 Feb 1957 Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX, at age 63 (Name: Bessie Gallegher Cherry Death date: 01 Feb 1957

Death place: Corsicana, Navarro, Texas

Gender: Female

Race or color (on document): w

Age at death:

Estimated birth year: 1904 Birth date: 22 Apr 1893

Birth place: Burleson County, Texas

Marital status: Divorced

Spouse name:

Father name: Dan Pallock Father birth place: Texas Mother name: Jennie Anderson Mother birth place: Tenn. Occupation: Housewife

Residence:

Cemetery name: Oakwood Burial place: Corsicana, Texas Burial date: 03 Feb 1957 Additional relatives: Film number: 2135195 Digital GS number: 4163875 Image number: 1472 Reference number: cn 9925

65.

Collection: Texas Deaths, 1890-1976) (Texas Deaths, 1890-1976, online www.familysearch.org.). She was buried on 5 Feb 1957 Oakwood Cem., Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (Rites were held for Mrs. Bessie Gallegher Cherry, 63, resident of Corsicana for 41 years, who died at her home. Services were held at the Calvary Baptist Church) (Obituary of Mrs. Bessie Cherry, *The Dallas Morning News*, Dallas, TX, 5 Feb 1957. Hereinafter cited as The Dallas Morning News.). She appeared on the census of 1900 Navarro Co., TX ((ed 94, p 7), Bessie Pollock (dau in h/h of Dan Pollock), born Apr 1893, age 7 b TX). She lived on 25 Dec 1908 Angus, Navarro Co., TX (From inscription in old photo album). She appeared on the census of 1910 Prec 6, Ellis Co., TX ((ed 142, p 19). Mary B. Pollock (dau in h/h of Dan P. Pollock), age 16 b TX). She appeared on the census of 1920 Ward Bridge Road, Navarro Co., TX ((ed 139, sh 6), Bessie Pollock, (daughter in h/h of Dan Pollock), age 27 b TX). She appeared on the census of 1920 W. 6th, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX ((ed 150, sh 4), Bessie Gallagher (dau in h/h of Jennie Pollock), age 26 born TX, widow, spinner in cotton mill). She lived in 1922 420 S. 12th, Corsicana, Navarro, TX (said Bessie Gallagher (wid. of Thomas), carder with Corsicana Cotton Mill) (R. L. Polk, compiler, *Corsicana City Directory* (Dallas & elsewhere: R. L. Polk & Co.), p 107. Hereinafter cited as *Corsicana City Directory*.). She lived in 1926 318 E. 15th Ave., Corsicana, Navarro, TX (said Bessie Gallagher, employee Corsicana Cotton Mill) (Polk, *Corsicana City Directory*, p 115.). She appeared on the census of 1930 ed 175-2, p 5B, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (Mary B. Galagher (head of h/h), age 34 born TX, widower, 17 at 1st mar, par born TX & TN, textile worker in cotton mill). She lived in 1938 217 E. 13th, Corsicana, Navarro, TX (said Bessie Gallegher, widow of Thomas C., drawing tender cotton mill) (Polk, *Corsicana City Directory*, p 95.). She lived in 1941 217 E 13th, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (said Mrs. Bessie Cherry) (P

The two known children of Albert Christopher<sup>5</sup> Morris and Mary Bessie Pollock both born Midlothian, Ellis Co., TX, were as follows:

- + 57. i. Frances Lucile<sup>6</sup> Morris, b. 24 Nov 1911; m. Joseph Nazarene Gibbs.
- + 58. ii. Ruby Jo Morris, b. 2 Mar 1914; m. Calvin Churchman Barron.

Flossie Antone Purcell was born circa 1903 Dallas Co., TX. She died circa 1976. She appeared on the census of 1910 (Dallas Co., TX 1910 (prct 1, ed 19, p 2). Flossie age 7 b TX). She appeared on the census of 1930 in the household of Albert Christopher Morris Prect 7, Dist 137, Arcadia Park, Dallas Co., TX. Flossy A Morris 27 TX wife mar 1st at 23.

The five known children of Albert Christopher<sup>5</sup> Morris and Flossie Antone Purcell are as follows:

- + 59. i. Ruth Florene<sup>6</sup> Morris, b. 21 Sep 1926 Dallas Co., TX; m. Wesley Norman Clontz.
- + 60. ii. Flossie Marie Morris, b. 14 Nov 1927 Dallas Co., TX; m. Ralph Franklin Sledge.
- + 61. iii. Dorothy Faye Morris, b. 15 Aug 1929 Dallas Co., TX; m. James Edgar Hodge Ph.D.
- + 62. iv. Rev. Albert Christopher Morris Jr, b. 25 Jul 1932 Dallas Co., TX; m. Billie Delle Mooney.
- + 63. v. Joyce Mae Morris, b. 28 Dec 1936 Ellis Co., TX; m. James Loransy Bills.
- **46**. Royce George<sup>5</sup> Monaghan (*Charles*<sup>4</sup>, *Sarah*<sup>3</sup> *Wren*, *James*<sup>2</sup>, *William*<sup>1</sup>) was born on 18 Dec 1904 (probably Kaufman Co., TX) (SS Death Index, online www.ancestry.com.). He married Kathleen Shawver. He died in May 1975 Beaumont, Jefferson Co., TX, at age 70 (Ibid.).

He appeared on the census of 1910 in the household of Charles Alfred Monaghan Mabank, Kaufman Co., TX, son, Royce Monaghan, age 5 b TX. He appeared on the census of 1920 in the household of Charles Alfred Monaghan Prec 2, ed 127, p 12, Kaufman Co., TX, Royce Monaghan 14 TX son.

The two known children of Royce George<sup>5</sup> Monaghan and Kathleen Shawver both born Jefferson Co., TX, are as follows:

- 64. i. Marilyn<sup>6</sup> Monaghan (Texas Vital Records, online www.ancestry.com, Birth General Records.) (Ibid.) (Ibid.) was born on 19 Sep 1935 (said Marilyn Monaghan 9-19-1935 female Jefferson Co. mother Kathleen Shawver father Royce George Monaghan) (Texas Vital Records, online www.ancestry.com, Birth General Records.).
  - Charles Allen Monaghan II (Ibid.) (Ibid.) (Ibid.) was born on 9 Jan 1939 (said Charles Allen Monaghan II 1-9-1939 male Jefferson Co. mother Kathleen Shawver father Royce George Monaghan) (Texas Vital Records, online www.ancestry.com, Birth General Records.).

## Generation Six

**49**. Sadalia Rubelle<sup>6</sup> Hartin (*Nora*<sup>5</sup> *Morris*, *Price*<sup>4</sup>, *Sarah*<sup>3</sup> *Wren*, *James*<sup>2</sup>, *William*<sup>1</sup>) was born on 3 Sep 1909 (SS Death Index, online www.ancestry.com.). She married Joseph William Summers. She died on 17 Jan 1984 at age 74 (said Rubelle Summers, birth 3 Sep 1909, death Jan 1984, last res. Grand Prairie, Dallas Co., TX) (SS Death Index, online www.ancestry.com.).

She appeared on the census of 1910 in the household of James Joseph Hartin Prect 2, ed 156, sh 12B, Tarrant Co., TX, Rubelle Hartin, daughter, age 8/12 born TX. She appeared on the census of 1920 in the household of James Joseph Hartin Prect 7, ed 66, sh 5A, Dallas, Dallas Co., TX, Rubelle Hartin, daughter, age 10 born TX. She appeared on the census of 9 Apr 1930 in the household of James Joseph Hartin Prect 7, ed 57-76, sh 34B, Dallas, Dallas Co., TX, Rubelle Hartin, daughter, age 19 born TX, single, saleslady dept store.

The two known children of Sadalia Rubelle<sup>6</sup> Hartin and Joseph William Summers are as follows:

- 66. i. James Lewis<sup>7</sup> Summers was born on 28 Aug 1935 Tarrant Co., TX (said mother Sadalia Rubelle Hartin, father Joseph William Summers) (Texas Vital Records, online www.ancestry.com, Birth General Records.).
- 67. ii. Janice Ann Summers was born on 12 Jun 1938 Dallas Co., TX (Ibid.).
- **50**. Hazel Ellen<sup>6</sup> Hartin (*Nora*<sup>5</sup> *Morris*, *Price*<sup>4</sup>, *Sarah*<sup>3</sup> *Wren*, *James*<sup>2</sup>, *William*<sup>1</sup>) was born circa 1914 Dallas Co., TX (Letters, Barron to Barron, 1978-1991, 1987.). She married Forrest Gatlin. She married Wardell Curtis. She died before 2 Mar 2002 (said all of Aunt Myrtle Hartin's children are dead except Hallie Prue and Jack) (Letters, Murray to Barron, 2 Mar 2002.).

She appeared on the census of 1920 in the household of James Joseph Hartin Prect 7, ed 66, sh 5A, Dallas, Dallas Co., TX, Hazel Hartin, daughter, age 8 born TX. She appeared on the census of 9 Apr 1930 in the household of James Joseph Hartin Prect 7, ed 57-76, sh 34B, Dallas, Dallas Co., TX, Hazel E. Hartin, daughter, age 18 born TX, single, saleslady dept. store.

The only known child of Hazel Ellen<sup>6</sup> Hartin and Forrest Gatlin was:

68. i. Dottie Lou<sup>7</sup> Gatlin married (--?--) Morrow. She died circa 2001 (said died recently) (Letters, Murray to Barron, 2 Mar 2002.).

She lived on 10 Jul 1999 Lake Havasu City, AZ (e-mail message from Dottie Morrow to John C. Barron, said my husband and I have lived here 34 years and have 3 daughters and 9 grandchildren).

The only known child of Hazel Ellen<sup>6</sup> Hartin and Wardell Curtis was:

- i. Beverly Curtis was born circa 1953. She died circa 1992 (said age 39) (Letters, Murray to Barron, 17 May 2003.).
- 52. James Jasper<sup>6</sup> Hartin (Nora<sup>5</sup> Morris, Price<sup>4</sup>, Sarah<sup>3</sup> Wren, James<sup>2</sup>, William<sup>1</sup>) (Letter from Dottie Morrow (Lake Havasu City, AZ) to John C. Barron; unknown repository (unknown repository address).) was born circa 1917. He married Mable O. Middleton.

He also went by the name of Jack. He appeared on the census of 1920 in the household of James Joseph Hartin Prect 7, ed 66, sh 5A, Dallas, Dallas Co., TX, Jasper Hartin, son, age 3 born TX. He appeared on the census of 9 Apr 1930 in the household of James Joseph Hartin Prect 7, ed 57-76, sh 34B, Dallas, Dallas Co., TX, Joseph J. Hartin, son, age 13 born TX.

The only known child of James Jasper<sup>6</sup> Hartin and Mable O. Middleton is:

70.

Jackie Lynn<sup>7</sup> Hartin was born on 17 Feb 1944 Dallas Co., TX (said Jackie Lynn Hartin [assumed to be female], mother Mable O. Middleton, father James Jasper Hartin) (Texas Vital Records, online www.ancestry.com, Birth General Records.).

53. Hallie Prue<sup>6</sup> Hartin (Nora<sup>5</sup> Morris, Price<sup>4</sup>, Sarah<sup>3</sup> Wren, James<sup>2</sup>, William<sup>1</sup>) (Letter, Morrow to Barron.) was born circa 1923. She married Harold Von McMillen.

She appeared on the census of 9 Apr 1930 in the household of James Joseph Hartin Prect 7, ed 57-76, sh 34B, Dallas, Dallas Co., TX, Hallie P. Hartin, daughter, age 7 born TX.

The three known children of Hallie Prue<sup>6</sup> Hartin and Harold Von McMillen are as follows:

- Vonna Prue<sup>7</sup> McMillen was born on 4 Feb 1943 Dallas Co., TX (Texas Vital Records, online www.ancestry.com, Birth 71 General Records.). She married Robert Luther Boyer (Texas Birth Index, 1903-1997, online www.ancestry.com. Hereinafter cited as TX Birth Index.).
- 72. Gary Ray McMillen (Letters, Murray to Barron, 17 May 2003.) (Ibid.) (Ibid.) was born on 7 Jun 1945 (Ibid.).
- Sandra Lee McMillen was born on 28 Oct 1946 Dallas Co., TX (Texas Vital Records, online www.ancestry.com, Birth 73 General Records.). She married James R. Cook on 7 Jun 1969 Dallas Co., TX (said James R. Cook, 24, to Sandra L. McMillen, 22) (Texas Vital Records, online www.ancestry.com, Marriage Records, #050245.). James R. Cook was born circa 1945 (Ibid.).
- 55. Jewell Price<sup>6</sup> Rape (Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Morris, Price<sup>4</sup>, Sarah<sup>3</sup> Wren, James<sup>2</sup>, William<sup>1</sup>) was born circa 1914 Ellis Co., TX (Letters, Barron to Barron, 1978-1991.). He married Mary Cole circa 1931. He died in 1936 (said died of pneumonia in spring of 1936) (Letters, Murray to Barron, 2 Mar 2002.). He was buried Pleasant Valley Com., Cedar Hill, TX (Ibid.).

He appeared on the census of 21 Jan 1920 in the household of Robert R. Rape Prect 6, ed 144, sh 14A, Ellis Co., TX, Jewell Rape, son, age 5 born TX. He appeared on the census of 30 Apr 1930 in the household of Robert R. Rape Prect 6, ed 70-34, sh 13B, Ellis Co., TX, Jewel P. Rape, dau, age 16 born TX. The three known children of Jewell Price<sup>6</sup> Rape and Mary Cole are as follows:

- i. Felton<sup>7</sup> Rape was born circa 1932 (said 2 or 3 years old when father died) (Letters, Murray to Barron, 2 Mar 2002.). 74
- 75. Price Jean Rape was born on 25 Jul 1936 Coryell Co., TX (Texas Vital Records, online www.ancestry.com, Birth Records.).
- 76. Jewelline Rape was born on 25 Jul 1936 Coryell Co., TX (Ibid.).
- 57. Frances Lucile<sup>6</sup> Morris (Albert<sup>5</sup>, Price<sup>4</sup>, Sarah<sup>3</sup> Wren, James<sup>2</sup>, William<sup>1</sup>) was born on 24 Nov 1911 Midlothian, Ellis Co., TX (Ruby Barron Bible.). She married Joseph Nazarene Gibbs, son of William Jonah Gibbs and Virgie Myrtle Jones, on 3 Jul 1936 Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (said Joe Gibbs to Miss Lucille Morris, by H. B. Clark, M.G) (Navarro Co Marriages: Book 30, p 571.). She died on 15 Feb 1961 Houston, Harris Co., TX, at age 49 (Name: Lucille Frances Gibbs

Death date: 15 Feb 1961 Death place: Texas Gender: Female

Race or color (on document): W

Age at death: 49 years Estimated birth year: Birth date: 24 Nov 1911 Birth place: Texas Marital status: Married Spouse name:

Father name: A. C. Morris Father birth place:

Mother name: Bessie Gallagher

Mother birth place: Occupation: Housewife

Residence: Cemetery name:

Burial place: Corsicana, Texas Burial date: 16 Feb 1961 Additional relatives: Film number: 2116709 Digital GS number: 4166563 Image number: 2416 Reference number: 9151

Collection: Texas Deaths, 1890-1976) (Texas Deaths, 1890-1976, online www.familysearch.org.). She was buried Oakwood Cem., Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (Navarro Co. Gen. Soc. Navarro County Cemetery Records (Corsicana, TX: Navarro Co. Genealogical Society, 1981-1990), vol 10, p 109. Hereinafter cited as Navarro Co. Cem. Recs.).

She appeared on the census of 1920 W. 6th, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX ((ed 150 sh 4), Lucile Morris (gr dau in h/h of Jennie Pollock), age 8 b TX). She appeared on the census of 1930 ed 175-14, p 5B, State Orphans Home, Navarro Co., TX (Lucille Morris, age 18 born TX, att school). She lived on 28 May 1931 State Orphans Home, Corsicana, TX (from high school transcript). She witnessed the marriage of Calvin Churchman Barron and Ruby Jo Morris on 4 Jul 1936 Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (Marriage License, Navarro Co., TX, for C.C. Barron and Ruby Joe Morris, copy in possession of John C. Barron, 820 Dobbins Road, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX 75110, 903/875-0307. Hereinafter cited as Mar Lic C.C. Barron - Ruby Morris.). She and Joseph Nazarene Gibbs lived in 1938 217 E 13th, Corsicana, Navarro, TX (said Jos N Gibbs, wife Lucille, card tender cotton mill) (Polk, *Corsicana City Directory*, p 97.).

Joseph Nazarene Gibbs was born on 24 Dec 1911 Waxahachie, Ellis Co., TX (Barron, Ruby Jo Morris. Personal communication. 23 Nov 1986). He died in Jul 1986 at age 74 (Name: Joseph Gibbs

SSN: 453-10-0749

Last Residence: 75110 Corsicana, Navarro, Texas, United States of America

Born: 24 Dec 1911 Died: Jul 1986

State (Year) SSN issued: Texas (Before 1951 )) (SS Death Index, online www.ancestry.com.). He died on 21 Jul 1986 Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX, at age 74

(Name: Joseph Gibbs Death Date: 21 Jul 1986 Death County: Navarro

77.

Gender: Male) (Texas Death Index 1903-2000, online www.ancestry.com.). He was buried on 23 Jul 1986 Oakwood Cem., Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (Anon., *A Memorial Record for the Friends and Relatives of Mr. Joe N. Gibbs* (Corsicana, TX: Corley Funeral Chapel, 23 Jul 1986). Hereinafter cited as *Mem. Rec. of Joe Gibbs*.). He appeared on the census of 1920 (Navarro Co., TX 1920 (ed 143 sh 9). Age 7 b TX). He appeared as son age 18 on the census of 1930 in the household of William Jonah Gibbs ed 175-4, p 5B, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX. He was a cotton textile mill worker and insurance salesman. He witnessed the marriage of Calvin Churchman Barron and Ruby Jo Morris on 4 Jul 1936 Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (Mar Lic C.C. Barron - Ruby Morris.). He was pallbearer at the burial of Ollie Churchworth Barron on 1 Jun 1956 Oakwood Cem., Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (Obituary of Ollie Barron,, *Corsicana Daily Sun*, Corsicana, TX, 1 Jun 1956. Hereinafter cited as Ollie Barron Obit.). He served as pallbearer at the burial of Ludie Vista Massey on 14 Dec 1967 Oakwood Cem., Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (Anonymous, *Memorial Record for the Friends and Relatives of Mrs. Ludie V. Barron* (Corsicana, TX: Corley Chapel, 14 Dec 1967).).

The two known children of Frances Lucile<sup>6</sup> Morris and Joseph Nazarene Gibbs both born Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX, are as follows:

 Mary Jo<sup>7</sup> Gibbs was born on 11 Aug 1942 (Bureau of Vital Statistics, Standard Birth Certificate. (Austin, TX: Texas Dept. Health, 1903-present), Birth cert #80368.). She married Rex D. Empson circa 1958 Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX. She married Maston Riley Hart, son of Riley Lee Hart and Minnie Ellen Williams, on 24 Mar 1961 Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (said Maston Riley Hart, 18 - Mary Jo Empson, 18) (Navarro Co Marriages: Book 37, p 456.).

Mary Jo Gibbs and Maston Riley Hart lived at Rt 1, Box 200J, Purdon, TX, 76679, (214) 673-2529. She is a manager of a drivein grocery. She attended the Pollock family reunion on 28 Oct 2006 Retreat, Navarro Co., TX ("Pollock Reunion 2006 Sign in Sheet." Hereinafter cited as "Pollock Reunion 2006 Sign in Sheet.").

Rex D. Empson lived in 1961 800 S Commerce, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (said Rex D. Empson, city fireman) (Polk, Corsicana City Directory, p 78.).

Maston Riley Hart was born on 15 Apr 1941 Henderson Co., TX (Name: Maston Riley Hart, Date of Birth: 15 Apr 1941, Gender: Male, Birth County: Henderson, Father's Name: Riley Lee Hart, Mother's Name: Minnie Ellen Williams) (Works Progress Administration, *An Index to Birth Records, Texas* (Austin, TX: Bureau of Vital Statistics, 1939), #34373.). He also went by the name of Mat. He witnessed the burial of Herman Harvey Stark on 20 Mar 1980 Oakwood Cem., Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (In Remembrance, In Memory of Herman H. Stark). He attended the Pollock family reunion on 28 Oct 2006 Retreat, Navarro Co., TX ("Pollock Reunion 2006 Sign in Sheet.").

78. ii. Beverly Claudine Gibbs was born on 17 Nov 1947 (Works Progress Administration, *An Index to Birth*, Birth cert #148959.).

She was a food service worker. She attended the Pollock family reunion on 28 Oct 2006 Retreat, Navarro Co., TX ("Pollock Reunion 2006 Sign in Sheet.").

**58**. Ruby Jo<sup>6</sup> Morris (*Albert*<sup>5</sup>, *Price*<sup>4</sup>, *Sarah*<sup>3</sup> *Wren*, *James*<sup>2</sup>, *William*<sup>1</sup>) was born on 2 Mar 1914 Midlothian, Ellis Co., TX (Bureau of Vital Statistics, *Delayed Birth Certificate* (Austin, TX: Texas Dept. Health, n.d.), # 308370 for Ruby Jo Morris, 11 Jun 1975.). She obtained a delayed birth certificate on 15 May 1975 Navarro Co., TX (Bureau of Vital Statistics, *Delayed Birth Certificate*.). She married Calvin Churchman Barron, son of Ollie Churchworth Barron and Ludie Vista Massey, on 4 Jul 1936 Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (Mar Lic C.C. Barron - Ruby Morris.). She died on 20 May 1991 Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX, at age 77 (Texas Vital Records, online www.ancestry.com, Death Records.). She was buried on 22 May 1991 Oakwood Cem., Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (A Memorial Record for the Friends and Relatives of Mrs. C.C. (Ruby Jo) Barron).

She appeared on the census of 1920 W. 6th, ed 150, sh 4, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (Ruby Morris (gr dau in h/h of Jennie Pollock), age 6 b TX). She appeared on the census of 1930 ed 175-14, p 5B, State Orphans Home, Navarro Co., TX (Ruby Morris, age 16 born TX, att school). She was educated in 1933 State Home High School, Corsicana, TX (listed as senior) (Martha Orange, editor, *The Cedar Tree* (Corsicana, TX: Students of State Home High School, 1933), p 30. Hereinafter cited as *The Cedar Tree*.). She was a talented artist and her work from this time period has been assembled into a portfolio. She lived in 1936 217 E. 13th, Corsicana, TX (textile worker at Corsicana Cotton Mill) (Polk, *Corsicana City Directory*.). She and Calvin Churchman Barron lived in 1947 801 S Commerce, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (said Calvin Barron, wife Ruby J., spinner cotton mill) (Polk, *Corsicana City Directory*, p 31.). She lived with Calvin Churchman Barron in 1961 727 W 8th Ave, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (said C. C. Barron, salesman Coca Cola Co.; wife Ruby J. Barron, cashier Western & Southern Ins) (Polk, *Corsicana City Directory*, p 13.). She retired as secretary/cashier from Western-Southern Life on 1 Jan 1973 Corsicana. TX.

Calvin Churchman Barron was born on 2 Dec 1910 Powell, Navarro Co., TX (Bureau of Vital Statistics, *Delayed Birth Certificate*, # 464 for Calvin Churchman Barron, 20 May 1954.) (Barron, Ludie V. Family data, *The Holy Bible Containing the Old and New Testaments*, Red Letter Art Edition (Philadelphia, PA: National Bible Press, 1902); in possession of John C. Barron, Corsicana, TX. Hereinafter cited as Ludie Barron Bible.). He applied for a delayed birth certificate on 20 May 1954 Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (Bureau of Vital Statistics, *Delayed Birth Certificate*.). He died on 7 Jun 1999 Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX, at age 88 (Obituary of Calvin C. Barron, *Corsicana Daily Sun*, Corsicana, TX, 9 Jun 1999, 3A. Hereinafter cited as Daily Sun.). He was buried on 9 Jun 1999 Oakwood Cemetery, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (said graveside service 2:00 p.m. Wednesday June 9, 1999; Officiating - Rev. Fred Stevenson; Internment - Oakwood Cemetery, Corsicana, TX) (Anon., *A Memorial Record for the Friends and Relatives of Mr. Calvin C. Barron* (Corsicana, TX: Corley Funeral Home, 9 Jun 1999). Hereinafter cited as *Memorial Record of Calvin Barron*.). He appeared on the census of 1920 Eureka - Navarro Rd., Navarro Co., TX ((Prct 1, ed 141-16), Calvin Barron (son in h/h of Ollie Barron), age 9 b TX). He was educated in 1927 Corsicana High School, *The Corsican* (Corsicana, TX: Corsicana High School), *The Corsican*.). He was

educated in 1928 Corsicana High School, Corsicana, TX (listed as sophomore) (Corsicana High School, The Corsican, 1928, p 42.). He appeared on the census of 1930 ed 175-2, p 16B, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (Calvin Barron (son in h/h of Ollie C. Barron), age 19 born TX, single). He began military service circa 1933 and served as NCO in Texas National Guard. He lived in 1936 813 E. 10th Ave., Corsicana, Navarro, TX (said Calvin C. Barron, textile worker Corsicana Cotton Mill) (Polk, Corsicana City Directory, p 45.). He was a pallbearer at the burial of Andrew Moore Potts on 15 Jul 1959 Oakwood Cem., Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (Theresa Barron Spencer, The Barron Book (A Scrapbook of Family Memories) (Corsicana, TX: Unpub. Manuscript, 1978), Obituary of Andrew M. Potts. Hereinafter cited as Barron Family Memories.). He lived in 1961 727 W 8th Ave, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (said C. C. Barron, salesman Coca Cola Co.; wife Ruby J. Barron, cashier Western & Southern Ins) (Polk, Corsicana City Directory, p 13.). He lived between 1962 and 1998 2200 W. 2nd Ave/, Corsicana, TX. He was pallbearer at the buriel of Zona Elizabeth Blankenship on 28 Jun 1969 Odessa, Ector Co., TX (Spencer, Barron Family Memories, Obituary of Zona Daniel.). He served as pallbearer at the burial of Ida M. McCrary on 23 Apr 1987 Resthaven Memorial Park Cem., Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX. He served as honorary pallbearer at the burial of Willie Lee Robinson on 2 Jul 1994 Hamilton-Beeman Cem., Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX.

The only known child of Ruby Jo<sup>6</sup> Morris and Calvin Churchman Barron is:

John Calvin<sup>7</sup> Barron was born on 26 Aug 1938 P & S Hospital, Corsicana, Navarro Co., TX (said born 11:00 p.m.; father C.C. Barron, 217 E 13th Ave., Corsicana, TX, age 27, born Powel, TX, employed at cotton mill; mother Ruby Jo Morris, 217 E. 13th Ave., Corsicana, TX, age 24, born Midlothian, TX, housekeeper) (Bureau of Vital Statistics, Standard Birth Certificate, #216 for John Calvin Barron, 26 Aug 1938.). He married Sarah Kathryn Braswell Ph.D., daughter of Albert Dalton Braswell (WW2) and Gloria Belle Staton, on 3 Jun 1961 First Baptist Church, Farmersville, Collin Co., TX (by W. L. Lofland, M.G. Marriage Lic. #3197 recorded in Book 28, p 150, Collin Co., TX).

He and Sarah Kathryn Braswell Ph.D. lived in 1963 221 Ronald Lane, San Antonio, Bexar Co., TX (San Antonio City Directory, said John C. Barron, wife Sarah K., fishery biologist TX Parks & Wildlife). He and Sarah Kathryn Braswell Ph.D. lived in 1965 4014 O'Day Parkway, Corpus Christi, Nueces Co., TX (Corpus Christi City Directory, said John C. Barron, project leader TX Parks & Wildlife; wife Sarah K. Barron, teacher public school). He lived in 1971 510 E. Braker Lane, Austin, Travis Co., TX (Austin City Directory, said Johnny C. Barron, administrater TX Parks & Wildlife). He retired in Sep 1993 (from the Texas Parks & Wildlife Department with 32 years of service as biologist, statistician, and computer analyst). He and Sarah Kathryn Braswell Ph.D. lived between Sep 2001 and Oct 2001 2200 W 2nd Ave, Corsicana, TX. As of Nov 2001, John Calvin Barron and Sarah Kathryn Braswell Ph.D. lived at 820 Dobbins Road, Corsicana, TX, 75110. He was pallbearer at the burial of Theresa Mae Barron on 10 Mar 2002 Prairie Point Cem., Navarro Co., TX (A Memorial Record for the Friends and Relatives of Mrs. Theresa Barron Spencer). He attended the Pollock family reunion on 28 Oct 2006 Retreat, Navarro Co., TX ("Pollock Reunion 2006 Sign in Sheet.").

Sarah Kathryn Braswell Ph.D was born on 6 Nov 1941 City Hospital, McKinney, Collin Co., TX (said born at 3:40 a.m.; father Albert Dalton Braswell, Farmersville, TX, age 20, pilot in R.A.F.; mother Gloria Belle Staton, Farmersville, TX, age 17, housewife) (Bureau of Vital Statistics, Standard Birth Certificate, # 107831 for Sarah Kathryn Braswell, 6 Nov 1941.). She retired in Sep 2000 (from the Univ. of Texas at Austin as a math/science teacher, geneticist, and computer analyst). She attended the Pollock family reunion on 28 Oct 2006 Retreat, Navarro Co., TX ("Pollock Reunion 2006 Sign in Sheet.").

59. Ruth Florene<sup>6</sup> Morris (Albert<sup>5</sup>, Price<sup>4</sup>, Sarah<sup>3</sup> Wren, James<sup>2</sup>, William<sup>1</sup>) was born on 21 Sep 1926 Dallas Co., TX (said female infant of Albert Morris) (Texas Vital Records, online www.ancestry.com.). She married Wesley Norman Clontz, son of William A. Clontz and Minnie Watson.

She appeared on the census of 1930 in the household of Albert Christopher Morris Prect 7, Dist 137, Arcadia Park, Dallas Co., TX, Ruth F Morris 3 6/12 TX dau. She lived in May 1991 Waxahachie, TX (Obituary of Ruby Jo Barron said Ruth Dorr of Waxahachie).

Wesley Norman Clontz was born on 28 Feb 1924 TX. He died on 26 Feb 1962 Dallas, Dallas Co., TX, at age 37 (Name: Wesley Norman Clontz

Death date: 26 Feb 1962

Death place: Dallas, Dallas, Texas

Gender: Male

Race or color (on document): white

Age at death: 37 years Estimated birth year: Birth date: 28 Feb 1924 Birth place: Texas Marital status: Married

Spouse name:

Father name: Wm. A. Clontz Father birth place:

Mother name: Minnie Watson

Mother birth place:

Occupation: Air Craft Work Residence: Dallas, Dallas, Texas Cemetery name: Laurel Land Burial place: Dallas, Texas Burial date: 27 Feb 1962

Informant: Mrs. Ruth Clontz) (Texas Deaths, 1890-1976, online www.familysearch.org.).

The only known child of Ruth Florene<sup>6</sup> Morris and Wesley Norman Clontz is:

Norma Ruth<sup>7</sup> Clontz was born on 21 Aug 1954 Dallas Co., TX (Name: Norma Ruth Clontz

Date of Birth: 21 Aug 1954

Gender: Female Birth County: Dallas

Father's Name: Wesley Norman Clontz

Mother's Name: Ruth Florene Morris) (TX Birth Index, online www.ancestry.com.). She married Lawrence Alan Thomas II

on 7 Apr 1973 Tarrant Co., TX (Name: Norma R Clontz

Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 7 Apr 1973 Estimated Birth Year: abt 1955 Age: 18

Spouse: Lawrence A II Thomas

Spouse Gender: Male

Spouse Est Birth Year: abt 1954

Spouse Age: 19 Marriage County: Tarrant

Marriage State: Texas) (TDH, An Index to Marriage Records (Austin, Texas: Texas State Department of Health, 1973).).

**60**. Flossie Marie<sup>6</sup> Morris (*Albert*<sup>6</sup>, *Price*<sup>4</sup>, *Sarah*<sup>3</sup> *Wren*, *James*<sup>2</sup>, *William*<sup>1</sup>) was born on 14 Nov 1927 Dallas Co., TX (Texas Vital Records, online www.ancestry.com.). She married Ralph Franklin Sledge, son of David L. Sledge and Mary Shelton, circa 1946.

She appeared on the census of 1930 in the household of Albert Christopher Morris Prect 7, Dist 137, Arcadia Park, Dallas Co., TX, Marie F Morris 2 4/12 TX dau. She lived in May 1991 Houston, TX (Obituary of Ruby Jo Barron said Marie Sledge of Houston).

Ralph Franklin Sledge was born on 21 Oct 1917 (Name: Ralph Sledge

SSN: 457-03-2918 Born: 21 Oct 1917 Died: Apr 1972

State (Year) SSN issued: Texas (Before 1951)) (SS Death Index, online www.ancestry.com.). He died on 11 Apr 1972 Dallas, Dallas Co., TX, at age 54

(Name: Ralph Franklin Sledge Death date: 11 Apr 1972

Death place: Dallas, Dallas, Texas, United States

Gender: Male

Race or color (on document): White

Age at death: 54 years Estimated birth year: Birth date: 21 Oct 1917 Birth place: Texas Marital status: Spouse name:

Father name: David L Sledge Father birth place:

Mother name: Mary Shelton

Mother birth place: Occupation: Residence: Cemetery name: Burial place:

Burial date) (Texas Deaths, 1890-1976, online www.familysearch.org.). He was buried on 13 Apr 1972 Hillcrest Mem. Park, Dallas, TX (from death cert). He began military service on 14 Jan 1941 Dallas, TX, Name: Ralph F Sledge

Birth Year: 1917

Race: White, citizen (White) Nativity State or Country: Texas

State: Texas

County or City: Dallas Enlistment Date: 14 Jan 1941 Enlistment State: Texas Enlistment City: Dallas

Branch: Branch Immaterial - Warrant Officers, USA Branch Code: Branch Immaterial - Warrant Officers, USA

Grade: Private Grade Code: Private

Term of Enlistment: Enlistment for the duration of the War or other emergency, plus six months, subject to the discretion of the President or otherwise according to law

Component: Selectees (Enlisted Men)

Source: Civil Life

Education: 1 year of college

Civil Occupation: Addressing-Embossing Machine Operator or Clerk, General

Marital Status: Single, without dependents

Height: 69

Weight: 159 (U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946, online www.ancestry.com. Hereinafter cited as WW II Enlistment Recs.).

The two known children of Flossie Marie<sup>6</sup> Morris and Ralph Franklin Sledge both born Dallas Co., TX, were as follows:

81. i. Donna Marie<sup>7</sup> Sledge was born on 26 Sep 1947 (Works Progress Administration, *An Index to Birth*, Birth cert #218543.).

82. ii. Harry Marshall Sledge was born on 24 Nov 1949 (Ibid., Birth cert #196884.).

**61**. Dorothy Faye<sup>6</sup> Morris (*Albert*<sup>6</sup>, *Price*<sup>4</sup>, *Sarah*<sup>3</sup> *Wren*, *James*<sup>2</sup>, *William*<sup>1</sup>) was born on 15 Aug 1929 Dallas Co., TX (Texas Vital Records, online www.ancestry.com.). She married James Edgar Hodge Ph.D., son of R. M. Hodge and Beulah Sikes, on 17 Jun 1948 (Announcement of 50th anniversary party in Corsicana, TX, 17 Jun 1998).

She appeared on the census of 1930 in the household of Albert Christopher Morris Prect 7, Dist 137, Arcadia Park, Dallas Co., TX, Dorthy F Morris 7/12 TX dau. She lived in May 1991 San Angelo, TX (Obituary of Ruby Jo Barron said Dorothy Hodge of San Angelo).

James Edgar Hodge Ph.D was born on 19 Apr 1929 Navarro Co., TX (Name: James Edgar Hodge

Date of Birth: 19 Apr 1929

Gender: Male

Birth County: Navarro Father's Name: R M Hodge

Mother's Name: Beulah Sikes) (TX Birth Index, online www.ancestry.com.).

The two known children of Dorothy Fave<sup>6</sup> Morris and James Edgar Hodge Ph.D. both born Dallas Co., TX, are as follows:

- i. Gina Lynn<sup>7</sup> Hodge was born on 21 May 1960 (Name: Gina Lynn Hodge, Date of Birth: 21 May 1960, Gender: Female, Birth County: Dallas, Father's Name: James Edgar Hodge, Mother's Name: Dorothy Faye Morris) (TX Birth Index, online www.ancestry.com.).
- 84. ii. Patty Ann Hodge was born on 20 Jul 1957 (Name: Patti Ann Hodge, Date of Birth: 20 Jul 1957, Gender: Female, Birth County: Dallas, Father's Name: James Edgar Hodge, Mother's Name: Dorothy Faye Morris) (TX Birth Index, online www.ancestry.com.).
- **62**. Rev. Albert Christopher<sup>6</sup> Morris Jr. (*Albert*<sup>5</sup>, *Price*<sup>4</sup>, *Sarah*<sup>3</sup> *Wren*, *James*<sup>2</sup>, *William*<sup>1</sup>) was born on 25 Jul 1932 Dallas Co., TX (Works Progress Administration, *An Index to Birth*, Birth cert #51781.). He married Billie Delle Mooney circa 1960.

As of Dec 1994, Rev. Albert Christopher Morris Jr. lived at 701 E. Ham, De Leon, TX, 76444, (817) 893-2162.

Billie Delle Mooney was born on 28 Sep 1937 Harris Co., TX (Name: Billie Delle Mooney, Date of Birth: 28 Sep 1937, Gender: Female, Birth County: Harris, Father's Name: Elmer Lee Mooney, Mother's Name: Willie Belle Brown) (TX Birth Index, online www.ancestry.com.).

The two known children of Rev. Albert Christopher<sup>6</sup> Morris Jr. and Billie Delle Mooney are as follows:

- i. Albert Christopher<sup>7</sup> Morris III was born on 29 Nov 1961 Collin Co., TX (Name: Albert Christopher III, Morris,, Date of Birth: 29 Nov 1961, Gender: Male, Birth County: Collin, Father's Name: Albert C Morris, Mother's Name: Billie Delle Mooney) (TX Birth Index, online www.ancestry.com.).
- 86. ii. Andrea Leigh Morris was born on 30 Oct 1971 Harris Co., TX (Name: Andrea Leigh Morris, Date of Birth: 30 Oct 1971, Gender: Female, Birth County: Harris, Father's Name: Albert C Morris, Mother's Name: Billie Delle Mooney) (TX Birth Index, online www.ancestry.com.).
- **63**. Joyce Mae<sup>6</sup> Morris (*Albert*<sup>6</sup>, *Price*<sup>4</sup>, *Sarah*<sup>3</sup> *Wren*, *James*<sup>2</sup>, *William*<sup>1</sup>) was born on 28 Dec 1936 Ellis Co., TX (Works Progress Administration, *An Index to Birth*, Birth cert #96359.). She married James Loransy Bills, son of Samuel Loransy Bills and Pearl Marie Gazaway, on 17 Oct 1957 Ellis Co.?, TX (Vicers, *The Adams Family* (n.p.: n.pub., 1980), p 54-64.).

As of circa 1990, Joyce Mae Morris lived at 246 W. Center, Duncanville, TX, 75116, 298-4313.

James Loransy Bills was born on 30 May 1935 Seagoville, Dallas Co., TX (Ibid.). He was born on 30 May 1935 Erath Co., TX (Name: Lorans James Bills Date of Birth: 30 May 1935

Gender: Male Birth County: Erath Father's Name: S L Bills

Mother's Name: Pearl Gasaway) (TX Birth Index, online www.ancestry.com.).

The two known children of Joyce Mae<sup>6</sup> Morris and James Loransy Bills are as follows:

- 87. i. Susan Antonette<sup>7</sup> Bills was born on 4 Jul 1962 Midlothian, Ellis Co., TX (Vicers, *Adams Family*, p 54-64.). She married Danny Wayne Cheshier circa 1985.
- 88. ii. Laura Ann Bills was born on 21 Aug 1968 Dallas, Dallas Co., TX (Ibid.).

Printed on: 2 Mar 2009 Prepared by: John C. Barron 820 Dobbins Road Corsicana, TX 75110 jbarron933@yahoo.com 903-875-0307

http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~jcbarron/